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January 8, 2008

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

January 8, 2008
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Michael Bumb


Tom Mack


Scott Acus
Roger Gardner


Dean Genter


Rich Myers


Brian Davis

Tom Kime


Brad Grime


Larry Siclair


Ed Ewers
Stephen Ruyle


Roy Miller



Others present:
April Cook     Gayle Hilkert     Brian Patrick   David McBride  

Brian Davis motioned to approve the November 13, 2007 Board Meeting Minutes.  Dean Genter 2nd the motion. There was no further discussion.   Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


November
December



Intakes
   
45

38
    


Releases

46

29
Recidivists
19 (42%)
18 (47%)
Security Report:






November
December


Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 



  8 

 3
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm

  0

 1

Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury



  0

 0

Medical Services Report:




November
December
Nurse Sick Calls





30

43
Physician Sick Calls




11

25
ER Visits





  0

  2
Hospital Admits





  0

  0

Ambulance Transports




  0

  1
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medication

19%

18%

Program/Services Report:
Life without Drugs Program:



November and December
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

   29.50

Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   40.20
Total Number of Group Hours per County


 190.50
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

   11.33
Mental Health Program:




November
December
Mental Health Assessments



  2.00

  0.00
One-hour Groups Weekly




15.00

  9.00
Family sessions





  0.00

  1.00
Community Supportive Progress Sessions


  5.00

  1.00
 
 (Court Appearances, First Call for Help, Job and Family Services referrals and contact with Probation Officers)
There were 8 Suicide Watch Days in November (8-15 minutes watches/0 One-on-One watches). 
There were 55 Suicide Watch Days in October (55-15 minute watches/5 One-on-One watches.)
First Call For Help was contacted two (2) times during the reporting period.  Pamela Fearheiley resigned with the Four County Family Center on December 7, 2007.  An interim therapist was assigned to the detention center on a limited basis.

Education Summary: 




November Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,   

 319 Detainees in attendance twice a day
  248 Males   71 Females


          Life Skills and Workforce Employability)

Mrs. McCord taught Life Skills every Thursday in November.

Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies) 

 320 Detainees in attendance twice a day        248 males    72 Females

December Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language,


 386 Detainees in attendance twice a day
  297 Males    89 Females


          Life Skills and Workforce Employability)

Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies)  
 386 Detainees in attendance twice a day         297 Males    89 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported a total of 259 training hours for the reporting period.   The majority of training was online CORENOW.com.   Employees also participated in the following:

Effective Communications



Critical Incident Management


Ohio Public Records Law



Oleoresin Capsicum/Response to Aggression


General Equivalency Diploma Certification

Emergency Response Train the Trainer


Special Skills Instructor Train the Trainer

Personnel Report:
New hires: 
3
Intermittent Officers 



Resignations:  
2 
1 Intermittent Officer











1 Substitute Teacher 
Terminations:
2
Intermittent Officers

Status Change:
0






Vacancies:
0

There were no employee grievances during the reporting period.
There were several questions for Brian regarding his report.
Brian explained there are two separate reports for Classroom A and Classroom B as they teach different subjects.  Classroom A is for Language Arts and Classroom B is for Science, Math and Social Studies.  

Brian also explained the Mental Health counselor resigned.  Another counselor was assigned to the facility on a limited basis.   FCFC was contacted when two detainees were in crisis.  The FCFC therapist evaluated the detainees and recommended we contact First Call for Help.  First Call for Help did not recommend further action.

Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

November Billing Census

Henry County was charged with 2 overages.  $198 was credited to member counties.  

YTD Member Credits - $17,325
Non-Member Counties



Hancock County housed one detainee at a contracted rate of $80/day. 


YTD Non-member rent returned to NWOJDC - $32,537.00
Average Daily Population – 20.23
Average Female Population – 4.20
December Billing Census

There were no member county overages for December.  YTD Member Credits remain at $17,352
Non-Member Counties



Hancock County contracted one (1) bed for 31 days at a rate of $80/day.



Richland County contracted one (1) bed for 15 days at a rate of   $80/day.

     


December Non-member credits returned to NWOJDC - $3,680.



YTD Non-Member Revenues – $ 36,217
Average Daily Population – 22.55

Average Female Population – 5.45
Average Daily Population of includes male and female population.

Financial Report

Cash Report – 

Operating Budget




Capital Budget

Balance 01-01-07


$   306,072.03

Balance 1-01-07


$142,714.33

YTD Revenues  (12-31-07)
$1,314,457.08

YTD Revenues (12-31-07)

$    9,984.78
YTD Expenses (12-31-07)

$1,256,140.66

YTD Expenses 12-31-07

               .00
Balance 12-31-07


$   364,388.45

Balance 12-31-07


$152,699.11
During December $10,795.78 interest was posted to the Operating Account.  $4,502.78 was posted to the Capital Account.

No carry-over monies were used in 2007.
The Board reviewed the December Budget.  NWOJDC expended 86% of the 2007 Operating Budget.  There were no expenditures from the Capital Budget.
There were two (2) year end account transfers.  


Transferred $250.00 from Workers Comp Account 9065-90917-5-95200

Transferred $250.00 into Telephone Account 9065-90917-5-35400.  There was enough money in the telephone account. However, the money was assigned to specific purchase orders.  We needed additional funds in one of the purchase orders.  

Transferred $1,000 from Workers Comp Account 9065-90917-5-952000


Transferred $1,000 into Other Expense Account 9065-90917-5-960000

Dean Genter motioned to approve the year end transfers.  Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

2007 Encumbrances were included in the Board Packet.  The Board approved the 2008 Budget of $1,444,548.82.  This includes the proposed budget of $1,435,100.00 and 2007 encumbered funds of  $9,448.82.  Brian Davis motioned the Board approved the 2008 Budget with encumbrances.  Scott Acus 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

It was explained that encumbered funds are expenses generated in December. Invoices are not received to pay in December.  Thus, the invoices are paid in January and need to be included with the new budget.    

Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Training Schedule –Brian reports training hours at each Board meeting.  During January April prepares the Annual Training Calendar.  This includes in-house training as well as training that we may send staff to outside the facility.  Throughout the year additional trainings may be added to the training calendar.  This year April has contacted the Chief Probation Officers. They are welcome to participate in the trainings.  Judges may send their staff to trainings as well.  
April explained that new detention officers must have 80 hours of training before taking control of the floor.  Training includes 32 hours of observation, 8 hours passive shadowing following a veteran staff and 40 hours of active shadowing where a veteran staff member follows the new officer to verify they are competent.  After 90 days on the job new officers must take a duties test to determine their knowledge.
Annually Officers are required to take a minimum of 40 hours training.  NWOJDC officers typically take 80 to 100 hours training annually.  Trainings include CPR, AED, First Aid, ERT (Emergency Response Training), STARR (Safe Training & Responsible Restraints),  OPOTA (Ohio Peace Officer Training Academy) Defensive Tactics Training, PREA  (Prison Rape Elimination Act), Drug Free Work Place, Universal Precautions and Bloodborne Pathogens.   Lieutenants also submit a monthly training calendar as they review techniques on a regular basis.  Employees participate in Correctional online training offered by CORENOW.Com.  On occasion employees take advantage of trainings offered by the Judicial College, BWC and other seminars offered by DYS, OJDDSA and other sponsors.  April is trainer certified in CPR, AED, First Aid, STARR, ERT and OPOTA Defense Tactics Training.  She also does the Report Training.   Individual detailed training records are maintained for every employee.
 Education Review- Last fall April requested the ESC evaluate our education program as this would be necessary for ACA accreditation.  Luwynn Atkinson, representative from the Educational Service Center evaluated our educational program.  April received her letter of review yesterday.  The letter was complimentary of the school program offered at the facility.  Ms. Atkinson noted we serve our students very well.
Facility Committee

Dave McBride, NWOJDC maintenance, explained to the Board issues with the HVAC system.  Currently the air conditioner is on because

Dave is unable to open the economizers to allow outside air in.  The problem is in the computer programming, we are not able to adjust the 

programming when the weather changes.  Another problem may be with the ductwork.  Industrial Power Systems (we do have a 

maintenance contract with IPS) is scheduled to come tomorrow to troubleshoot the system.  If they are not able to locate the problem we 
will need to contact someone to run a camera thru the ductwork.   According to the computer the dampers are working properly.  However, 
Dave is not sure the computer is accurate.   Last year when H.E.A.T. studied the system they suggested updating the computer program.  
The current system is eight years old and we do not have the software.   Wadsworth installed the demo program and we never received the 
software.   Brian will send a letter to Wadsworth requesting the software.  Also, Brian will keep the Board informed about the situation. 
Personnel and Grievance Committee
Tom Mack motioned the Board enter into Executive Session with Judges remaining to discuss employee compensation.  

Roll Call vote was taken.  Unanimous Ayes.  Board entered into executive session at 9:35 a.m.

Board Re-convened 10:20 a.m.

Tom Mack motioned the Superintendents salary be set at $61,711, a 4% increase.  This is reflective of an excellent evaluation.  The salary is retroactive to his anniversary date of hire, December 27th.  Brian Davis so moved.  Scott Acus 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Finance Committee 
Tom Kime report the cash balance of the Capital fund is $ 152,699.   Prior to DYS cut funding four years ago, the facility received $150,000 each year.  After that loss of revenue the Finance Committee determined to increase rents over a period of time.  We are at the place where the Board needs to evaluate the balance needed in the Capital Fund to allow for future expenses.  Currently 1.25% of the rent is assigned to the Capital Account.  That should generate revenue of $13,000 in 2008.  Consensus of the Board was to build the Capital Fund Cash Balance to $250,000.  The Finance Committee will discuss this at committee meetings.
Program and Policy Committee 
No report.
Old Business 
Board questioned if there were resolutions on file from the Joint Board of County Commissioners appointing recent members to the Board.

Gayle will need to verify the resolutions are on file.
New Business

Due to the Veteran’s Day Holiday the Board Meeting scheduled for November 11, 2008 has been changed to Tuesday, November 18th.   

A revised meeting schedule will be forwarded to Board members.
Tom Mack requested the Personnel Committee meet with Brian following the Board Meeting.

Meeting adjourned 10:30 a.m.
__________________________________________________


________________________

Respectfully Submitted






Date

__________________________________________________


__________________________

Approved By







Date

